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Environmental Management Commission 




Meeting Minutes September 11, 2019

Meeting Location:  Health Department, 2400 Troost Ave, KCMO
Commissioners present:  Carol Adams, Jensen Adams, Bob Berkebile, Caroline (Molly) Davies, Kimberly Hill, Michael Kelley, Scott Klamm, Julie Koppen, Marty Kraft, Meggie Mapes, Erika O’Shea, DJ Pierre, Ben Proffer,
Commissioners Absent:
Gloria Ortiz Fisher, Nathan Madden, Joseph Nickels, Nacente Seabury (resigned)
Staff: Andy Savastino, Jerry Shechter – OEQ; Joe Guarino – Law Department; Greg Franzen, Jeff Lee – City Planning & Development
Guests:
Bob Solger – Solar Design Studio; Andrew Greenwell
A. The meeting was called to order at 4:05 pm; A quorum was present. Co-chair Bob Berkebile welcomed commissioners, staff and guests who introduced themselves.
B. Minutes – Bob Berkebile made a motion, seconded by Molly Davies, to approve the minutes of the meetings of July 2019 and August 2019 as presented. The motion passed.
C. Solar Permitting – Bob Solger, Solar Design Studios and Greg Franzen, KCMO Building Official

Mr. Solger noted he had asked to speak to the Commission about perceived issues in the KCMO solar permitting process. He indicated these issues had an impact on timely review and issuance of solar installation permits; and this has an impact on clients, their projected return on investment (ROI) as well as on climate change. He stated plans have been submitted and found to have newly flagged discrepancies in the review process. He noted there is new staff reviewing the submittals who have limited experience. He met with Jeff Lee, KCMO permit review management, and his staff. Based on these meetings, Mr. Solger is interested in crafting a solution as quickly as possible including training. He prefers a collaborative approach that would result in some kind of expedited permitting process and related several other cities with an expedited process. 
Greg Franzen, City Building Official in the City Planning & Development Department, is also interested in the goal of a more workable process and achieving greater clarity in the process. He welcomed the offer of training for city staff and committed to working to achieve that goal. He stated, however, that data for the current permit process shows 98% of the permit requests are approved in 7 work days. He noted a request can be submitted electronically and the city has a process checklist. 

Bob Berkebile asked if there might be some kind of emergency approach to developing a better process to take advantage of currently available rebates – which have an impact on ROI and potentially on investment itself. Jeff Lee responded there are a number of newer solar companies that might not have the needed staff experience and which might not meet initial criteria. He noted these companies could benefit from training as well. Molly Davies suggested considering working toward a joint workshop where all parties could obtain the same training at the same time. Mr. Franzen said the city would consider this approach.
Carol Adams asked that Mr. Solger meet with the city to develop plans to move ahead and that both sides come back to the Commission in October to briefly inform the Commission about progress. Mr. Solger and Mr. Franzen agreed to report back in October with a plan of action.
D. City Council Committees – Michael Kelley – Michael Kelley provided the Commissioners with a list of the City Council Committee assignments as well as the time and locations of committee meetings. He noted that there are new committeHHe noted there are new committees and, therefore, the EMC needs new liaisons. Commissioners chose committees mas follows:
Transportation, Infrastructure & Operations – Carol Adams, Michael Kelley, Bob Berkebile (as an advisor)

Finance, Governance & Public Safety – Jensen Adams, Ben Proffer, Meggie Mapes

Neighborhood Planning & Development – Erika O’Shea and Molly Davies

Special Committee on Housing – DJ Pierre, Meggie Mapes, Bob Berkebile (as an advisor)

Business Session – Ben Proffer

There was brief discussion about existing legislation, aviation development, and use of airport land. 
There was discussion about ways to introduce the EMC work to the Mayor and City Council.

E. Liaison Updates
1. Air Quality Forum – Carol Adams – Discussed E-15 Ethanol emissions with no conclusions

2. Transportation 2050 Plan – Carol Adams – There was lots of data available regarding grant applications but projects were still chosen based on politics. There was some negotiation that did not yet seem strategic.
3. LEED Committee –Joe Nickels – No report.
4. Housing Policy Task Force – DJ Pierre – This task force has completed its duties and, as a result, a liaison is no longer needed.
5. Education – Jensen Adams – No report..
6. Waste Management District – Kimberly Hill has succeeded Jenson as liaison.
7. MARC Sustainable Committee – Michael Kelley – No report.
8. Climate Protection Steering Committee (CPSC) – Bob Berkebile – Mr. Berkebile will remain as liaison
9. Volker Hub – Molly Davies, Scott Klamm – No report
F. OEQ Report –Andy Savastino
1. The Association of Climate Change Officers (ACCO) is offering a “Climate Fundamentals Academy” to be held in Kansas City October 22-23 and December 2-3, 2019. A notice has been sent out and another will be sent out late in September.
2. Metropolitan KC Climate Action Summit is scheduled for Saturday, September 14, 2019 at Johnson County Community College. There is a free to the public component from 3:30 pm to 5:00 pm.

3. KC Green Fair will be held Thursday, September 19, 2019 in Ilus Davis Park, just north across 12th Street from City Hall from 11:00 am to 1:00 pm. 17 vendors will provide educational materials and there will be food trucks.

4. OEQ is hoping to fill two vacancies – Sustainability Manager and Energy Analyst.

5. The KC Stat process is on hold pending adoption of the new 5-year Business Plan.

6. Stratex is the business planning strategies system. OEQ is responsible for several of the strategies which are time specific. 

7. MARC Solid Waste Management District grant applications have been submitted to MARC. OEQ submitted an application for its recycling program.

8. Staff has drafted a new administrative regulation for internal operations focused on trees and will begin drafting a tree preservation ordinance governing external activities – development proposals, etc.
9. A new training video is being developed to address sustainable procurement.

G. Old Business - None
H. New Business
1. Bob Berkebile – Lykins Neighborhood has a new asphalt plant – Seal Master – which is creating issues and should be followed. Staff was requested to ask the Health Department to come to a meeting to discuss the issues.
I. Remarks from Visitors – None
	The next EMC meeting is: 

	DATE:
Wednesday, October 9, 2019
TIME:
4:00 pm

PLACE:
KCMO Health Department

2400 Troost; 4th Floor, Suite 4600



The meeting was adjourned at 6:10 pm
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